NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

NOVEMBER 9, 2006
ALAMOGORDO, NM
I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, November 9, 2006
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by Secretary Alicia McAninch at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, November 9, 2006.  Board members present were: Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, Caroline Rounds, and James Miyagishima. Board President David Baland was absent.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; Justin Burks, Director of Facilities and Operations; and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Alicia McAninch stated that President David Baland was not able to attend this meeting due to other obligations.  In his absence, and at the request of the Board’s Vice President, Christine Hall, who is unable to conduct this meeting due to recent surgery on her right hand, she will be presiding over this meeting.  She stated that she attended the Legislative Open House held at the ECP and felt that the event went very well.  She congratulated Superintendent Jennings, Linda Lyle, and everyone involved in making that event a success.  She stated that she was impressed with the number of legislators that took time out of their busy day to attend the open house.  She stated that she hopes that a lot of good comes out of the open house.  She stated that she attended the goal ball tournament that was held on the main campus.  She stated that it was a wonderful experience.  She stated that in October she attended the AFB Solutions Forum Meeting in Louisville, Kentucky, and then stayed for the APH Annual Meeting of the Ex-Officio Trustees.  She stated that the 2006 APH meeting was one of the best that she has attended, and she has attended a large number of these meetings.  The meeting was very well attended.  She congratulated Superintendent Jennings for being named President Elect of the Council of Schools for the Blind (COSB).  She stated that this is very exciting news.  She stated that she also attended the State Land Office land exchange ceremony in Albuquerque.  It is very exciting to see the ECP expansion project making progress.  It was good to see some key legislators in attendance, along with Commissioner Patrick Lyons of the NM State Land Office, our students and staff, and parents of the students that we serve.  She stated that she was very happy to hear about the $10,000 PNM Foundation grant that we received to fund the low vision clinic.  She stated that there have been a lot of wonderful things happening with NMSBVI, including a large article in the Alamogordo Daily News about our partnership with NMSU to bring the personnel preparation program to teachers in the State of New Mexico.  She complimented the Superintendent on a very good article.
Caroline Rounds announced her engagement to be married.  The Board congratulated her.  

Christine Hall wished everyone a good morning and stated that she is happy to be at the meeting. 

James Miyagishima wished everyone a good morning and stated that he is also happy to be at the meeting.  He stated that he enjoyed the trip to Albuquerque to attend the State Land Office land exchange ceremony.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

Alicia McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of September 14, 2006.  

Alicia McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections noted.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of September 14, 2006 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated in addition to her submitted report she would like to let the Board know that Secretary McClure, NM Higher Education Department recently sent out an update that announces the capital outlay priorities for 2007, which includes the support of the ECP project at $6 million and our residential program at $1.6 million.  The capital outlay priorities will be submitted to the legislators during the upcoming legislative session.  She stated that funding, if approved by the legislators during the upcoming legislative session, will be from a severance tax bond.  She invited the Regents to attend a Veterans Day Program that was been put together by the students and staff.  The program will be at 2:00 p.m. today in the Bert Reeves Auditorium.  She stated that it is always great to have the Regents attend events and programs for our students and staff.  It definitely communicates the Board’s support for our students and staff.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez stated that she did not have anything to add to the report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – August and September 2006.
Retha Coburn stated that August and September were positive months for our quasi-endowment.  She stated that as of September the market value of our quasi-endowment has increased from the prior fiscal year by almost $500,000.00.  All allocations remain within their target ranges.  She stated that it will be necessary for us to pull $500,000.00 from the quasi-endowment to meet operational expenses.  This is something that we periodically have to do.  She stated that this pull will occur the end of November 2006. Alicia McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the Monthly Investment Reports.  There were no questions.  
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report – August and September 2006.
Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the August and September 2006 Operating Budget/Expense Reports.  She focused on the September 2006 report as it contains the most current data.  She stated that as of the end of September we were through 25% of our fiscal year.  Our revenues are at 24.23% which is very close to the target.  Our operational expenses are at 15.66% which is below the target.  This is a clear reflection that all departments are working to remain at or below their budgets.  She stated that a budget adjustment request will be presented later on the agenda for this meeting.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the August and September 2006 Operating Budget/Expense Reports.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Rounds, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for August and September 2006 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Balance Sheet – August and September 2006.

Retha Coburn presented the balance sheets for August and September 2006.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns.
E. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Retha Coburn presented two Disposition of Fixed Assets requests.  The first is requesting approval to sell 4 vehicles through public auction, sealed bid.  These vehicles have reached the end of their useable life and are no longer economical to maintain for use in our fleet.  The second request is for disposal of 4 pieces of old outdated computer equipment which are obsolete for continued use by the school.  If approved, this equipment will be disposed of and deleted from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets for the sale of 4 school vehicles through the public auction, sealed bid process, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by James Miyagishima, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets for the disposal of computer equipment as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:18 a.m. to 10:05 a.m., November 9, 2006
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:18 a.m., Thursday, November 9, 2006, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Exit Conference.  Participating in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Hernandez, and Debbie Gray, Kriegel & Company Ltd, contract auditor, for the audit exit conference portion of the meeting.  Roll call vote:  Christine Hall – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Caroline Rounds - aye.  David Baland was absent.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:05 a.m.,  Thursday, November 9, 2006 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Exit Conference.  Roll call vote:  Christine Hall – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Caroline Rounds - aye.  David Baland was absent.
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Rounds, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to hire Scott Drake for the position of nine-month certified teacher at an annual salary of $36,300.46.  (carried unanimously).
IX. Major Focus – New Mexico Investment Council.

Retha Coburn introduced Bart Stuckey, New Mexico Investment Council who graciously agreed to meet with the Board of Regents to advise them of the performance of the school’s investment portfolio, as well as services that are provided by the New Mexico Investment Council.  Following his presentation the Board of Regents thanked him for taking the time to drive down to Alamogordo to brief them on this very important matter.
X. Policies & Procedures.


A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 325, Petty Cash.
Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 325.  The purpose of this revision is to raise the petty cash limit to $50.00 vs. $20.00.  The $20.00 petty cash limit that was part of this policy has proven to be very inadequate.  Very little can be purchased for less than $20.00.  Petty cash is designed to help when we need to make an emergency purchase of supplies, materials, postage, etc.  The Board’s approval of this revision would reinstate the usefulness of our petty cash fund.  Alicia McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding this revision.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 325, Petty Cash, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 330, Procurement Policy and Procedures.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 330.  She stated that the expenditure level changes in the Petty Cash policy also impact NMSBVI Policy 330.  The presented revision to Policy 330 reflects this impact.  She stated that the policy was thoroughly reviewed and some changes to language were made to provide clarification.  She stated clarification has also been included to the procedures for obtaining quotes, and what is needed when three quotes cannot be obtained.  In addition, job titles throughout the policy have been revised to reflect current titles.  She stated that the approval stream for procurements has changed since the implementation of our accounting system software.  The change to the approval stream has been reflected in this policy revision.  Alicia McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding this revision.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 330 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 346, Fixed Assets.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 346.  She stated that this policy was revised due to 2006 legislation that was passed that changed the capitalization threshold of fixed assets to $5,000.00 vs. $1,000.00.  She stated that this change was not made last year because the Higher Education Department requested that agencies leave the amount at $1,000.00 due to the budgeting process.  The Higher Education Department has recently requested that agencies go ahead with the change to $5,000.00 for fixed assets.  The State Auditor also requires that our financial statements use the $5,000.00 level.  Retha Coburn also requested that this revision be made retroactive to July 1, 2006 so that we can bring our budget and expenditure in line before the end of the year to avoid an auditor adjustment.  

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 346, retroactive to July 1, 2006, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 503, Student Incident/Injury Management System

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 503.  She stated that this policy has been expanded to provide detailed instruction on the purpose and implementation of the student incident/injury management system.  She stated that the process of reporting student incidents and injuries has always been reviewed with staff via memorandum.  However, we have not had a detailed policy that outlines these same procedures, and it is felt that a policy was needed.  The Mental Health Team felt that the implementation of this policy would provide clarification to a very important process.  Caroline Rounds asked if in-service training would be provided to staff on the contents of this policy.  Superintendent Jennings stated that training is provided to staff on the process every year, with periodic refresher training throughout the year.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 503, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 523, Semi-Automated External Defibrillator (AED)

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 523.  She stated that this policy has been revised to clarify that authorized AED users are limited to all school nursing staff, the school CPR instructor(s), and staff as designated by the Health Services Supervisor.
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Rounds, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 523, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F.
Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Child Abuse & Neglect

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 517 for annual review.  This policy has not been revised since the last annual review.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the annual revision of NMSBVI Policy 517, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. FY07 Budget Adjustment Request.

Superintendent Jennings stated that after careful review of our FY07 operational budget, and considering programming changes that we want to put into place, which includes the addition of two math instructors, we realized that we need to move some funds from our Capital Outlay budget to our operational budget.  She stated that past discussion with New Mexico State University (NMSU) seemed to indicate that NMSU would begin reimbursing us for half of Dr. Wood’s salary as the director of the Personnel Preparation Program.  Recent discussions with NMSU reveals that they are not prepared to pay half the salary at this time.  Therefore, we need to adjust the budget to cover the entire salary.  NMSU has indicated that they will take care of half the salary next school year.  She stated that with the two math instructors, the other half of the salary for the Personnel Preparation Program, plus some minor adjustments needed to other programs and activities, an increase in the staff tuition assistance program, the property lease for the ECP facility, increases in vehicle fuel costs, and other staff salary/wage adjustments, we need to adjust our operating expenses by $207,000.00.  She stated that we have identified some funds within the capital outlay budget to cover part of the adjustment, however we need the Board’s approval to move $130,000.00 from capital outlay, which was to be used for resurfacing the running track.  We would also like to move $30,000.00 from capital outlay which was to be used for records retention.  This totals $160,000.00 that we would like to move from capital outlay to the operating budget.  She stated that the track resurfacing project will be deferred to July 1, 2007, which will be under the FY 2008 budget.  Alicia McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the request to adjust the FY07 budget as outlined by Superintendent Jennings.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to approve the FY07 Budget Adjustment Request as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B. Replacement of Alamogordo Campus Telephone System.
Roy McCollum presented a request to proceed with the procurement of a new main campus telephone system at a maximum cost of $60,000, with consideration being given to the lowest price through a GSA contract or competitive sealed bid.  Roy McCollum explained that for the past couple of years, NMSBVI has been looking at new technologies to replace our existing telephone system, and that would migrate into the new ECP facility in Albuquerque, and into our Outreach offices.  With the new technologies that are being deployed, such as voice over IP (VoIP), we can have functionality between all aspects of NMSBVI, but not with our current telephone system.  Approximately 5 years ago the school was awarded close to $400,000 for the installation of a fiber optic and high speed network for the main campus.  That work has been completed and the high speed network is in place.  The purchase of a new telephone system, which uses high speed technology, will allow us to put our high speed network to work for us.  Roy McCollum stated that during his research into a new telephone system he looked at 4 system providers.  Shortel, for the dollars, will give us the best product.  He stated that it would be his recommendation to go with Shortel as the provider of our new system.  He stated that he has invited Shortel to come to the campus and set up a demo for the Board so that they are familiar with the product and what it has to offer for our school.  He stated that the deployment cost for equipment through Shortel is about 1/3 to 1/2 of what has been quoted by the other large telephone system providers.  He stated that the Shortel system cost approximately $368.00 per desk top to deploy.  The Shortel system will integrate very well with our existing computer network, and with the software that we utilize.  This integration will save the school money in the long run.  Roy McCollum explained that a new telephone system is needed for NMSBVI.  The current system, by Mytel, has been at “end of life” for approximately 5 years.  He stated that Mytel no longer produces or sells components for our existing system.  If we have breakdowns we are forced to purchase used or refurbished pieces to keep the system operating.  As time goes by it will become more and more difficult to find replacement parts since these parts are no longer being produced.  The Board of Regents was provided a demonstration of the Shortel equipment and system by a representative of Shortel and two representatives from Real-Time Networks, who would be deploying the system.  Following the demonstration Roy McCollum stated that he would be happy to answer any questions or address any concerns that the Board may have regarding the recommendation to proceed with the procurement of a new telephone system.  Alicia McAninch asked if the main campus PBX manager has had an opportunity to look at the new system.  Roy McCollum stated that the main campus PBX manager, Jo Reynolds, and other Business & Finance staff had an opportunity to look at the demonstration system this morning.  Alicia McAninch stated that she had some concerns about accessibility, but the majority of her concerns were addressed during the demonstration.  Roy McCollum stated that while researching this system they looked at compatibility with accessibility software such as JAWS, and Window Eyes.  The Shortel system is compatible with accessibility software.  He stated that over the past few years we have over-designed our computer network.  This over-design will now pay off by allowing us to launch a technologically advanced telecommunications system without the additional cost of recabling the campus.  Christine Hall asked if there would be an additional charge, in the future, when we want to deploy this system to the new ECP facility.  Roy McCollum stated that our savings with the new phone system will dramatically offset the cost of expanding the new system to the new ECP facility.  The savings that we will experience by having the new system at the ECP and main campus will also help to offset the purchase and installation cost as we will avoid long distance charges that we are currently forced to pay with our old system.  The same will apply when the system is expanded to the Outreach offices.  We currently incur long distance charges when we call Outreach home offices.  Under the new system the calls will be carried though our internet connection which does not involve long distance fees.  The Outreach home offices will also have full access to the benefits of our main campus computer network.  Roy McCollum pointed out that this new system will also increase campus security as it has an enhanced caller ID system, call logs that are accessible through the computer network, and an enhanced E-911 system that will identify where a 911 call, on campus, originated from.  Superintendent Jennings thanked Roy McCollum for the hard work that he puts in to continue to move our campus and programs forward in the world of technology.      
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with the procurement of a new main campus telephone system at a maximum cost of $60,000.00 with the stipulation that consideration will be given to selecting the lowest price based on procuring through a GSA contact or competitive sealed bidding.  (carried unanimously)

C. ECP Update.
Superintendent Jennings presented an update on the progress of the ECP expansion.  She stated that there is not a great deal to add.  The land for the facility has been identified, and the land/facility swap with the NM State Land Office has occurred.  Funding for the facility seems to be falling in place with the Governor’s list of priorities, and the successful passing of the GO Bond.  She stated that we will continue working with our contract lobbyist to secure legislative support for the ECP expansion project.  She stated that our relationship with Mr. Gregg Trapp, Director of the NM Commission for the Blind has been very beneficial as Mr. Trapp is supportive of our efforts to construct a larger ECP facility which will allow us to expand our services.  Mr. Trapp has advocated for us with the Governor’s Office.  She stated that it is exciting that the Governor’s Office and Higher Education Department recognize the importance of the ECP and the need for expanded services statewide.  Alicia McAninch asked when we could break ground on this project if we receive all of the funding that we need.  Linda Lyle stated that the ground breaking could occur as early as the summer of 2007.  Christine Hall stated that she was not able to make it to the Legislative Open House that was held at the ECP.  However Mr. Art Schreiber did attend and stated that it went very well.  Mr. Schreiber recommended that we have another open house in the near future in an effort to attract the other legislators that were not able to make the first open house.  Linda Lyle stated that if there is enough interest, the ECP would certainly welcome another open house.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are also looking at arranging tours of the facility once the legislative session begins.  
D. Legislative Status Update.
Superintendent Jennings stated that, as stated earlier, the Governor’s Office and the Higher Education Department have recognized the importance of the ECP program within the state and have given their support to our expansion project.  We have some key legislators who are also very supportive.  Alicia McAninch asked that Superintendent Jennings express her gratitude to Joe Kupfer, NMSBVI contract lobbyist, for the work that he has done to secure the state’s support of the ECP expansion.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
Christine Hall asked that the March 8, 2007 meeting be scheduled to a different date to accommodate other obligations that she has.  After discussion it was decided that this recommendation would be discussed during the January 2007 meeting, which would allow everyone to check their calendars in an effort to identify an alternate date for the March 2007 meeting.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.

C.
Quarterly Reports.



There were no questions or comments.


D.
Vehicle Mileage Report.


There were no questions or comments.
E.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.

F.
General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 11:40 p.m., Thursday, November 9, 2006
(Approved 1/11/07)



(Approved 1/11/07)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland,  President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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